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Come and Worship...Come and Serve...Come and Learn...Come as you are 

…Philip said to him, “Come and see” John 1:46 
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July Events 
 

Do Days 
1st and 3rd Thursdays of the Month 

 
Campfire Bible Studies 

July 11 and July 25 
 

School Supply Drive Begins July 18 
 

Vacation Bible School 
July 19 – 22 

 
Lutheran Night at the Twins 

July 26  
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“Therefore, to keep me from being too elated, a 

thorn was given me in the flesh, a messenger of 

Satan to torment me, to keep me from being too 

elated. Three times I appealed to the Lord about 

this, that it would leave me, but he said to me, "My 

grace is sufficient for you, for power is made perfect 

in weakness." So, I will boast all the more gladly of 

my weaknesses, so that the power of Christ may 

dwell in me. “ 
2 Corinthians 12:7b-9 

 

There is a widely circulated 
idea that when events turn 
against us, it's divine 
retribution for sins of the 
past. The boss announces 
that "company 'downsizing' 
means you." The doctor 
delivers a chilling diagnosis 
of chronic or life-
threatening illness. The dull 
ache in the lower back 
tightens its grip, squeezing 
out thought and sleep.  
 

Is this divine justice? Punishment for things done and 
left undone?  
 

Paul never even hints at such a possibility. He testifies 
that his struggle with physical vulnerability revealed to 
him the nature of the power of God: this is a power 
that manifests itself in this world in and through 
weakness. One need not embrace the idea that God 
"plans" our difficulty or suffering to agree that God's 
power can sustain us even when we are suffering. 
Power viewed through the cross is the power that can 
make us whole. Maybe, like us, the Corinthian 
Christians hungered for deeper spiritual experience. 
 

Such hunger, in itself, is legitimate. Contemporary 
Christians are rediscovering such spiritual resources 
as contemplative prayer and walking the labyrinth. But 
for congregations as well as for individuals, spiritual 
roots may grow deepest and strongest as we struggle 
together through experiences we cannot, and would 
not, construct or choose. We have to risk trusting each 
other at new levels, pray with much at stake, and 
practice the kind of Spirit-fueled compassion and 
ingenuity that finds a way where there appears to be 
no way.  
 

I think this is especially true as we continue to escape 
the clutches of a pandemic that affected virtually every 
aspect of our private and public lives. For some of us, 
it was nothing more than a 15+ month long 
inconvenience. For others, it meant the loss of a job, 
or even worse a loved one. Safety measures and 
social distancing prevented us from worshipping and 
grieving as we would have liked to do. For all of us, it 
meant working, learning, shopping, worshipping, and 
everything else in a new and unfamiliar way.  
 

Right now we are all easing back into what was 
familiar, each at our own pace. Each week we gather 
in person and online as a group of broken individuals 
yearning for wholeness, each bearing our own 
burdens. Families and individuals all have their “stuff”. 
You know your “stuff’ and I know mine. And make no 
mistake, our congregation has “stuff” too.  
 

The culture is eyeing the churches these days, testing 
our credibility. We may imagine that we cannot think 
about public witness until our “stuff” is all resolved, 
and everyone feels comfortable worshipping in 
person. Right now, we don’t necessarily feel strong 
enough on our own. But it may be precisely our 
weakness that presses us into the kind of 
engagement with each other and with the Spirit that 
can turn us, sooner rather than later, away from self-
absorption and outward to the world God loves. Even 
in our weakness, maybe even because of it, we 
become credible witnesses of saving news in this 
world full of thorns, and stuff. 
 

Your Servant in Christ, 

Pastor Geier 
 

 

GIVING AND EXPENSE UPDATE  
 

                            Actual          Budget        Actual 
                         05/21 YTD    05/21 YTD    05/20 YTD 
 

General and Misc. Funds YTD 
  Income $210,377 $205,000 $231,181 
  Expenses      $224,223  $228,104 $224,734 
  Over (short)   ($13,846) ($23,104) $6,448 
 
Capital Fund   $70,196 $70,833 $69,728 
 

 

OFFICE CLOSED Friday, July 2 

and Monday, July 5.  If you need 
pastoral care, please call Pastor Geier 
at 563-357-2795. 
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I send love and gratitude to my family at St. Philip’s for 
all the support given to Jeff and me during my 
diagnosis and surgery for stage 1 pancreatic surgery. 
The surgery was completed on April 20 and after two 
weeks in the hospital and a couple return trips due to 
complications I am now home recovering. The 
recovery will be a long one but with the support of so 
many we feel assured it'll go smooth and swift.  
 

You are loved by many, especially me!  
 

Lynn Lucas  
 

 
Mighty thanks to Dave Tank and Dan Strehlow for 
their gift of time and talent in cutting down four young 
flowering crab trees near the east entrance. 
Regrettably the trees had not taken root. Losing any 
tree on the grounds is unfortunate. Memorial gifts or 
outright giving to landscape enhancement is greatly 
appreciated.  
 

Thank Dave and Dan when you see them.  
 

 

- AMONG OUR OWN – 
 

Congratulations to… 
Archie Mark Zuzek (son of Alex and Aleaha Zuzek) 
blessings on his baptism 
All those celebrating their wedding anniversary in 
July.  Listed below are couples reaching a special 
anniversary… 
Zachary and Julia Nelson on their 10th wedding 
anniversary July 2 
Jim and Jean Zeimet on their 52nd wedding 
anniversary July 19 
Marc and Nancy Hampl on their 25th wedding 
anniversary July 20 
Al and Patty Todnem on their 57th wedding 
anniversary on July 25 
Tim and Carrie Meier on their 20th wedding 
anniversary on July 28 
 

Sympathies… 
Paul Severson and family as they mourn the death 
of his mother Ardell Severson 

BERT GODERSTAD MEMORIAL 
SERVICE - A Memorial Service celebrating the life 

of Bert Goderstad will be held on Saturday, July 17 at 
2:00 pm at the church.  Visitation begins at 12:30 
pm.  Following the service there will be a reception in 
the Fellowship Hall. 
 
Thank you to the many people who have already 
given memorials in honor of Bert.  For others, and in 
lieu of flowers, who wish to honor Bert, they may make 
gifts to St. Philip's Lutheran Church, St. Olaf College, 
or a charity of your choice. 

 

 

LAST CALL!  Two days left to 

decide and provide payment if you 
would like to go to Lutheran Night at 
the Twins. (Pay Glenda Schnirring 
by Saturday, July 3)  
 
Game Day: Monday, July 26 at 7:10 pm with the 
Detroit Tigers 
 
Price: $29 in the lower deck, close to gate 34 (checks 
payable to Glenda Schnirring) Glenda is sent the 
tickets and she will get them in your hand well before 
game day. 
 
St. Philip’s has a long tradition of going to Lutheran 
Night. Transportation is on your own, we do car pool 
once we see other members who are going. Many of 
us take the Fort Snelling train to Target Field.   
 

 

ZOOM HOLY COMMUNION AND 
RECORDED WORSHIP CDs 
SUSPENDED - We are thankful that those 

members who were participating in our 
Zoom Holy Communion services and those 
who were receiving recordings of our 
worship services on compact discs have 

been able to join our in-person 
worship services. This is a 
good thing! But as a result, we will be 
suspending these services until a time 

when our members again need them. 
 
Likewise, if there is something our staff ministry team 
may do or provide to you or your family to support your 
faith journey, please let us know. We are here for you! 
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“DO DAYS” ARE BACK!  After several 

months of not meeting, we have 
resumed using our crafting skills 
to benefit others. The first and 
third Thursday afternoons each 
month will find a group in the 
Room of Requirement (The 
unfinished room at the far end of 
the narthex between the offices 

and the main parking lot) from 1:00 pm until around 
4:00 pm or so, tying quilts and doing other sewing 
related projects for Lutheran World Relief and other 
good causes. Drop ins are welcome for however long 
you can stay. If you can tie a square knot, you have a 
skill we can use! If that isn't your thing, we also have 
cutting, sewing, knitting or crocheting projects to do at 
church or take home. Although much of our time is 
spent tying quilts for Lutheran World Relief, we have 
also made tied fleece blankets for baptisms at St. 
Philip’s and for Lutheran Social Services Camp Noah, 
fleece hats for homeless shelters and new 
immigrants, school bags for Lutheran World Relief 
School kits, and knitted and crochet prayer shawls 
among other things. Check us out July 1 or July 15! 
No masks required for those fully vaccinated against 
COVID-19.   Questions? Please contact Jennie Orr 
Thomas, Gerry Cardinal or Darla Kimmes. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
WANTED: WORSHIP HELPERS - Do you 

enjoy worshipping at St. Philip’s? We are looking for 
members who are willing to help one Sunday a month 
to serve as greeters, ushers, lectors, song leaders, 
sound and tech assistants, worship coordinators and 
(eventually) communion servers.  
 
Some of these roles are more behind the scenes and 
some are more visible. There are a few that require 
some training and preparation like working on the 
sound and tech board or serving as a worship 
coordinator. Others mostly require that you are able to 
smile and welcome people to worship. If you love 
Jesus, and you love to worship please help our 
Worship Ministry Team and our congregation make 
our worship experiences the very best they can be. If 
you have any questions about which role of serving 
your gifts are best suited, please talk to Pastor Geier 
or Becky Raimann or Marge Peterson.  

SCHOOL SUPPLY DRIVE 

 

 

After a year off due to COVID-19, we are again 
collecting school supplies this summer and fall for 
Lutheran World Relief School kits. Because our 
backpack makers stayed busy last year during 
COVID, we have over 100 backpacks ready to fill! 
During the month of August, we will be collecting 70 
page, single subject spiral notebooks (4 needed for 
each kit), blue or black pens (5/kit), pencils (5/kit), 
pencil sharpeners (1/kit), erasers (1/kit), 30 centimeter 
rulers (1/kit), blunt school scissors (1/kit) and boxes of 
16 or 24 crayons (1/kit. Crayola brand preferred, as 
some generics melt too easily during shipping). Items 
must be new and free of military or religious words or 
symbols, including no camouflage. Consider picking 
up a few extras when passing the school supply 
displays in your favorite store when they have their 
end of summer “Back to School” specials. Most 
needed in past years have been scissors and 
notebooks. Please place in kind donations in the 
shopping cart that will be in the narthex from July 18 
through the end of August. Any monetary donations 
designated for this project placed in the offering plate 
or the deposit box by the office will be used to 
purchase additional supplies or given to LWR for 
shipping. The backpacks will be packed between 
services on Sunday, September 12, as part of the 
Rally Sunday celebration and everyone is encouraged 
to participate! 
 

Questions? Please contact Sarah Bennett or Jennie 
Orr Thomas.   

 

 

A GARAGE & PLANT SALE “enthusiasm 

booster” is happening on Sunday mornings as Dave 
and Geneva Weisser offer early summer plants off the 
back of their pick-up. Donations for these plants are 
the beginnings of the August 7 Plant Sale proceeds. 
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FUN FOR THE WHOLE FAMILY!  
Wednesday Evening Events in July (6-7 pm) 
 

July 7 - Gaga ball and yard games 
July 14 - Chalk Party 
July 28 - Tie-Dying Fun 
 

The full summer schedule for faith formation activities 
can be found at the Welcome Center! 
 

 

GARAGE SALE  
PLANNING HAS BEGUN 

 
Deborah Dreher presided at the organizational 

meeting of the 2021 Garage & 
Plant Sale.  An enthusiastic 39 
people attended the meeting. A 
second and last meeting will be 
on July 21, at 6:00 pm. Please 
come even if you missed the first. 
 
ALSO - As you gather jewelry for 
the garage sale, give your boxes 
or bags of donated jewelry to 

Marge Peterson or to the church office with Marge 
Peterson’s name on it.  Work can begin on small items 
before sale prep week.  
 

 

PIE AT HISTORIC LEDUC 
Sunday, August 29 

 
Pie is back at the outdoor concerts behind the Historic 
LeDuc mansion on Vermillion 
Street. St. Philip’s will serve 
homemade pie and ice cream 
beginning at 6:00 pm. Proceeds 
from this annual fundraiser go 
toward St. Philips’ support to 
Lutheran Social Service of 
Minnesota.  
 
Music for that evening will be by the “Double Down 
Daredevils” which features our own Mary Ellen Fox on 
violin and vocal. This is one fun evening where people 
bring their own chairs and enjoy the entertainment. It’s 
a “no-ticket” event but a free will offering is received to 
help support the musical group. 
 
A sign up for pie makers and workers will go up in late 
July. Let’s get behind the return of “Pie in the Park” 
with St. Philip’s as host. Questions may be directed to 
Glenda Schnirring of the Fellowship Ministry Team. 

CAMPFIRE BIBLE STUDIES CONTINUE 
THIS SUMMER!  
What do you think of 
when you hear the 
names: Shiprah, Puah, 
Rahab, Achsah, and 
Tamar? No, these are 
not the top trending 
girls names this year. 
At least, I am pretty sure they are not. However, these 
are the names of women we will be learning about and 
discussing at our Campfire Bible Studies! 
 

Inspired by an article written by a retired seminary 
professor of mine, I thought it would be a good 
investment of time and energy to learn a bit more 
about these women who didn’t make the “A” list of 
Biblical celebrities. Together we will see how God 
used their gifts and witness in the Biblical narrative 
and maybe appreciate them just a bit more.  
 

We will be meeting around the fire pit at church at 6:30 
pm. However, if it is above 80 degrees, we will go 
inside to take advantage of our air-conditioned 
building!   
 

July 11:  Rahab 
July 25:  Achsah 
August 8: Tamar 
 

Our sessions will be independent of one another so if 
you miss one it won’t be a problem and if you can only 
make it to one, that’s great too. Bring your Bible and 
your lawn chair for a fun time of learning and 
fellowship! 
 

 

KNIGHTS OF NORTH 
CASTLE VACATION 
BIBLE SCHOOL IS 
ALMOST HERE! 
Dates:  Monday, July 19 -   
      Thursday, July 22 
Time: 9:00 am - 12:00 pm 
Suggested donation of $15 

Register now!  Registration forms online at 
www.splchastings.org under the “Learning Tab” or 
forms are on the welcome center. 
 

There is still time to sign up to volunteer at VBS! We 
could still definitely use more help to make this VBS a 
success for our kids. Please contact Sarah Bennett if 
you are interested or have any questions. Remember, 
volunteering at VBS counts toward confirmation 
service hours! 

http://www.splchastings.org/
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SOCIALIZING AGAIN!  Without question, in-

person worship is 
growing in attendance 
and some long-awaited 
socializing. Recently  
seen enjoying some fun 
conversation is Alice 
McDougall and Raul 
Jackson.  

 

 

GARAGE & PLANT SALE  
GETTING CLOSER 
 

Pull out the enclosed Garage & 
Plant Sale insert and keep it in 
view.  Important points to note:  

 Bring your donations early in 
the week starting Monday, August 2 from 9:00 am 
– 8:00 pm   

 All donations need to be at the church by 
Thursday, August 6 at 6 pm.  Rare exceptions can 
happen early Friday morning.  

 Sign up to help price and place things starting July 
18 through August 1 

 Sign up to help bring noon lunch in for any of the 
five work days 

 

As always the sale will be in departments throughout 
the building. Things will be clean, in working order and 
priced for quick sales. The objective is to provide nice 
useable items for people who need and would enjoy 
them. Proceeds go to entities of outreach as selected 
by the congregation. 
 

Everyone, please share the news about St. Philip’s 
Garage & Plant Sale as August 7 approaches. The 
sale becomes a “happy place community event” for 
hundreds of people who “Come and See” not only the 
well displayed goods, but experience the great work, 
love, and fellowship which abide in the St. Philip’s 
members whose support makes the event possible.   
 

Note: if anyone owns and is willing to lend an outside 
canopy cover for the refreshment people please 
contact the church office or Deborah Dreher.   

 

 

SUNDAY SCRIPTURE READINGS 
 

July 4 Mark 6:1-13  
July 11 Mark 6:14-29 
July 18 Mark 6:30-34, 53-56 
July 25 John 6:1-21 

STAYING TOGETHER WHILE WE’RE 
APART - One year ago in June, the Stewardship 

Ministry Team began a ministry of common support. 
It's been called “Staying Together While We’re Apart”. 
Over this time, forty households were asked to reflect 
on how life was going for them during the dreaded 
pandemic. The written accounts from fellow members 
have been well received.  
 

St. Philip's has now transitioned into in-person 
worship, and committees are meeting, all of which has 
resulted in the return of a welcome, but still cautious, 
togetherness.  
 

Given the pleasure the 12-month newsletter series 
gave to many people, the Stewardship Team will 
continue the series with a new header, which it's 
calling, “Keeping Connected”. If you’d like a turn at 
doing a written piece, let Gerri Lundby or Glenda 
Schnirring, know and they'll book you into an 
upcoming newsletter. Otherwise, wait for a 
request, which you’re likely to get. 
 
A genuine thank you to you who have already written 
for the series. Watch your newsletter every month for 
more fun and enlightening accounts of fellow 
members of St. Philip’s. 

 

 

BLOOD DRIVE - St. Philip’s will be hosting the 

Red Cross for a blood drive on August 
26 from 12:00 - 6:00 pm. You can sign 
up to donate on the Red Cross 
webpage www.redcross.org.    
 
If you would like to help at the blood 
drive, please contact Katy Lindberg at 
651-437-5031. 

 

 

HIGH SCHOOL KAYAK TRIP!  On 

Saturday, August 21, all high 
schoolers are invited to a 
kayaking trip on Lake 
Byllesby! We are planning to 
meet at St. Philip's at 1 pm to 
drive over together, and 

leave the lake at around 4 pm. Please talk to Sarah 
Bennett if you are interested in going (email: 
sarahb@splchastings.org). If you'd like a single 
kayak, we ask for a $20 deposit, and if you want to 
share a kayak, the deposit is $15. Friends and parent 
chaperones are also more than welcome! 

mailto:sarahb@splchastings.org
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COLUMBARIUM UPDATE - A columbarium is a beautiful structure, containing niches (compartments) 

to hold the ashes of our loved ones. For more than sixteen months the team has been planning and making 
decisions, work that has mostly been behind the scenes, Finally, during the first half of June, we have much 
visual progress to report. The concrete work, scheduled to be completed by Memorial Day, was delayed a 
week because of rain resulting in a domino effect for the other vendors. The 80-unit columbarium was 
delivered and assembled on June 14-16. Check out photos of the work completed for these two projects. 
 

During the last half of June, our plan was to complete the brick work on the back and sides of the columbarium 
and install two benches, a planter, and the patio pavers. When these projects are done, we will focus on the 
landscaping design that has already been approved. For a closer look, feel free to visit the east side of the 
church property. Presales began in December, which will help to offset some of the costs in excess of the 
generous donation for the columbarium made in early 2020. A dedication will take place after all the work has 
been completed, probably sometime in September. 
 

A table has been set up in the narthex with a rendering of our columbarium, a sample niche, sell sheets for 
the taking, and application folders for those who are interested in leasing a niche. Let us know if you prefer to 
have the application mailed to you. Please return application, along with payment, to the church office during 
business hours or via US mail. The sell sheet is on page 11 in this newsletter. For more information, call Gary 
McDougall at 651-216-7213 or Judy Hansen at 612-600-1209. 
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KEEPING CONNECTED 
 
Greetings from Cindy 
and Ron Toppin.  We 
have been members of 
St. Philip’s since 1978 
when we moved to 
town so Ron could 
become the manager 
of Perman’s in 
Westview Mall.  We 
moved here from 
Minneapolis where Ron 
was working at 
Dayton’s and Cindy 
was a Speech 
Pathologist at St. Paul 
Rehabilitation Center (later called Lifetrack). 
 
We are both originally from southern Minnesota small 
towns, Ron from Winnebago and Cindy from 
Owatonna. We met at Gustavus and the rest is 
history. 
 
We live in a 108-year-old house in the old part of 
Hastings, just one block from the other ELCA 
Lutheran Church.  But we loved the feel of small 
community and friendliness at St. Philip’s and joined 
there.  One of my earliest memories of the church 
community reaching out was when our son, Chris, 
was born; we received a meal once we got home and 
Ruth Jackson even made a cake that said: “Welcome 
Chris!” 
 
Within a year, Cindy was on church council (once they 
spot you, they never let you go!).  Ron and I have both 
served on council in many capacities, including 
Treasurer and President.  We have been involved in 
Sunday School, Confirmation, VBS, Call Committees, 
Worship and Music, Stewardship, the Garage Sale 
and many other activities.  Most recently Ron is on the 
Finance Ministry Team, and Cindy is the HR Ministry 
Team representative on Church Council. 
 
We participated in a Cursillo retreat in the late 1980’s 
and have been involved ever since.  Our Saturday 
morning Bible studies for men and women are an 
outgrowth of that ministry.  The St. Philip’s Cursillo 
Community may be one you are not familiar with, but 
if Cursillo/Via de Christo retreats come back after the 
pandemic, we urge you to consider it. The retreat 
helps you truly experience the love of God in your life.  
One example of that love is how these church friends 
supported us after Ron fell down the stairs and broke 
his neck.  It was a terrible time, with me working in St. 

Paul and two small children.  People mowed our lawn, 
gave Ron rides, took the kids to baseball, and loved 
and prayed for us. 
 
Today Ron and I are happily retired, he from Banking 
and me from Nonprofit Administration.  Our two kids 
and 5 grandkids (all under the age of 8) live in the 
metro area so we see them often.  Our retirement 
adventures include a lot of travel and most recently 
during the pandemic, buying a new sailboat with the 
Cruses and sailing in Lake City, where we have a 
condo.  So we may not see you as much in the 
summer, but we are always here in spirit.   
 
We continue to thank and praise God for the “family” 
we have at St. Philip’s and to remember you all in 
prayer.   

 

 
We are Dave and Diane Filkins and have been 
members of 
St. Philip's 
for about 45 
years. This 
truly has 
been our 
church home 
in Hastings 
without ever 
second 
guessing our 
decision to 
join this 
church. 
When we walk into St. Philip's it feels like home with 
friends all around. These friendships continue beyond 
the church and have been a blessing to us. We have 
two boys, Greg and Brian. They received their 
baptism, went to church school, and were confirmed 
at St. Philip's. The friendships that they made at 
church have been lifelong and important in their lives. 
We are now blessed with two very nice daughters-in-
law and three precious granddaughters. Addie is 5, 
Lilly is 3, and Maggie is 1 ½. They are a true joy in our 
lives and fortunately live relatively close by. Both of us 
are retired. Dave was a veterinarian in Hastings for 46 
years. Diane was an elementary teacher in Hastings 
for 35 years. We enjoy cooking together as well as 
fishing, camping, downhill and cross-country skiing, 
ice fishing, and snowmobiling. We love sharing these 
interests with our friends. We look forward to being all 
together again at St. Philip's and to share Christ's love 
with one another in person. 
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When Gerri Lundby left a message on my answering 
machine asking me to 
write about my 
experiences at St. Philip’s, 
my initial reaction was “no 
I don’t think so.”  But that 
night as I tried to get to 
sleep I recalled so many 
great things about St. 
Philip’s, I decided to say 
“yes” and share a few of 
my thoughts. 
 
I came to Hastings in 1970 

a first year Home Economics teacher (now called a 
FACS teacher) with a strong Lutheran upbringing from 
Heron Lake, Minnesota.  4 years later I was married 
to George Kimmes and settling into a house on 19th 
Street.  I decided it was time to check on St. Philip’s. 
 
At the get-to-know you picnic at Frank and Norma 
Mossman’s home, I was introduced to Patty Todnem.  
Someone mentioned I was from Heron Lake and 
Patty, who grew up in Windom, exclaimed “You’re 
Darla Libra.”  We had been in 4-H Dress Revues at 
the Jackson County Fair. There were also several 
teachers and neighbors who were members of St. 
Philip’s - the VanVleets, Schultzs, Stockmans, 
Christensons and Andersons so I immediately felt 
welcome. 
 
After 4 years of marriage George and I had our first 
child Mitchell.  Mitch, now a science teacher, married 
Stephanie Seagren, a music therapist, and has two 
daughters, Hayley 4 years old and Everly 1 ½.  
Andrew came 2 years later. Andy is married to 
Elizabeth Aslesen and has 6 kids, Lilly 14 years, Laila 
14 years, and Caitlyn 14 years, Isabella 12 years, 
William 7 years and Christopher 1 year.  Andy is a 
pharmacist and Elizabeth is a Physician Assistant.  
Ben remains single and works at Northland Golf 
Course in Duluth. 
 
When the boys were younger they enjoyed the St. 
Philip’s preschool, later Sunday School, Confirmation, 
and in High School Mission Mexico trips.  All the fund 
raising activities before the trips really helped the kids 
and parents get to know each other and bond.  There 
was some deep spiritual growth by many of the 
participants. Listening to the testimonies of the 
returning participants was very moving. 
 
A side note — the 1993 Mission Mexico trip was the 
largest mission trip because it involved several youth 
groups including one not from Hastings.  So it was 

necessary to caravan in 3 busses and a van.  I was 
one of the adult drivers in the van.  A Patrolman pulled 
the van (which was driving between 2 of the busses) 
over for speeding. I was driving the van.  All 3 busses 
stopped and pulled over too. Gordon Gathright got out 
and the patrolman asked “Are you with this convey?”  
Gordon explained where we were headed and what 
our mission was.  The officer wished us well and 
recommended slowing down —no ticket.  It was a God 
thing. 
 
During different stages of my life I have been involved 
with different activities—Sunday School teacher (It’s 
fun to see former students and former Sunday School 
Students now parents and bringing their kids to 
church) Woman’s Bible Study, Women of ELCA 
(WELCA) locally and at the Synodical level and the 
Churchwide level. I have attended 7 Triennial 
Conventions.  The Triennial Gatherings are extremely 
inspirational, especially listening to some of the 
International speakers. 
 
Other fond memories are the Candle Light Buffet 
usually emceed by Bert and Margaret Goderstad.  
The evening was very entertaining and so full of 
Christmas cheer.   
 
I appreciate the more concise annual meetings that 
we have now.  At one time they lasted most of the 
afternoon because we had brainstorming and round 
table discussions.  There was one that I don’t think 
anyone in attendance will forget when a “streaker” 
came into the meeting room with his pants around his 
ankles and proudly announced proudly “Mommy I 
went potty in the bathroom.” 
 
Other activities I have been involved include 
delivering Meals on Wheels, Third Thursday Philip, 
Worship Lectern, Worship Greeter, Usher, Worship 
Coordinator, Church Council, dramas during Lent and 
making quilts for Lutheran World Relief. 
 
Why do I do these things?  Because “I believe God 
created me and all that exists.  He has called me 
through the Gospel and enlightened me with His Gifts” 
(and He wants me to share in the fun of growth and 
fellowship).  “This is most certainly true” - A little quote 
from my confirmation days that still rings true. 
 
Darla Kimmes  
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ST. PHILIP’S STAFF 
Gregory Geier, Pastor 
   pastorgeier@splchastings.org 
 

Noreen Swanson, Organist 
  swansonhastings@centurylink.net 
 

Ellen Diischer, Music Director 
   ellend@splchastings.org 
 

Sarah Bennett, Director of Children, 
Youth and Family Ministries 
  sarahb@splchastings.org 
 

Christine Rydel, Business Manager 
  christiner@splchastings.org 
 

John Diischer, Sound Board Technician 
 johnd@splchastings.org 
 

Becky Kaphing, Preschool Co-Director  
   preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Lorelei Rein, Preschool Co-Director  
   preschool@splchastings.org 
 

Lista Klocow, Office Manager 
   listak@splchastings.org 

 

ST. PHILIP’S LUTHERAN CHURCH  
AND PRESCHOOL 
1401 West 15th Street, Hastings, Minnesota 
651-437-6541 
www.splchastings.org 
 
 

Church Office Hours: 
Monday - Thursday:  9:00 am – 4:30 pm 
Friday:  9:00 am - 2:00 pm 
 

Sunday Worship Service: 
Online Worship Posted on Facebook and 
   YouTube on Sundays at 8:30 am 
   “St. Philip’s Lutheran Church Hastings MN” 
In-Person Worship Sundays at 9:30 am   
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